28,000 MINNESOTA STATE WORKERS GO ON STRIKE 

The majority of State of Minnesota employees will walk picketlines starting at 6 a.m. Monday, October 1, shutting down state services across Minnesota. Representatives of the two largest unions representing state workers, AFSCME Council 6 and the Minnesota Association of Professional Employees, authorized the walkout Sunday afternoon after weekend negotiations failed to reach a settlement. 

In addition to picketing, the unions will hold strike rallies across the state, including a 9 a.m. event at the Capitol. 

“The strike is on,” stated Peter Benner, executive director of Council 6, which represents 19,500 state workers, 18,000 of whom will be eligible to strike under state law. “None of the union members came into this wishing for a strike,” said MAPE Executive Director Jim Monroe. “We did everything in our power to avoid a strike . . .” MAPE represents 10,000 state workers. 

At successive news conferences Sunday afternoon, the unions announced they had no choice but to strike. Both said wages and health insurance were key sticking points in the talks and said the state had made little movement on those issues in the six months since negotiations began. 

The walkout will affect nearly every type of state service from road maintenance and drivers' license exams to meat inspections, state college and university services and even operation of the Minnesota Zoo. Some facilities will be closed; others will open with skeleton staffs of management people. 

“We have worksites in 87 counties,”  noted Benner. “We will have picketlines up in 87 counties.”  Both Benner and Monroe predicted that few workers will cross picketlines, even though the walkout will be a financial hardship. While MAPE has a strike fund, AFSCME does not. Minnesota AFL-CIO Secretary-Treasurer Steve Hunter said the labor federation will appeal to unions around the state to help the strikers and the federation itself will make “a significant contribution” when it's Executive Council meets later this week. 

Starting on Thursday, AFSCME, MAPE and the state met with the help of a mediator to try to reach a settlement. Talks ended Saturday night when it was clear no movement was possible, the unions said. 

The unions originally had set a strike deadline of Sept. 17, but postponed it because of the Sept 11 terrorist attack. Both Benner and Monroe said they have been accused to being “unpatriotic” for considering a strike at a time when many people feel the nation is at war. They disagreed strongly with such assertions. 

Noting that many AFSCME members are veterans and many also serve in the National Guard and Reserves, Benner said the right to join a union and to go on strike is “a fundamental democratic right.” 

“It is not unpatriotic to exercise that right,” he said. 

The strike is the first-ever for MAPE in its history, Monroe said. State employees represented by AFSCME last went on strike 20 years ago, in 1981. 

